Penn State Berks Senate

Friday, March 30, 2007
1:00-2:30 PM, Lion’s Den
Attendees: Ali Alikhani, Martha Aynardi, David Bender, Pradip Bandyopadhyay, William H. Bowers, Ruth Daly, Maureen Dunbar, Sandy Feinstein, Bob Forney, Paul Frye, Leonard Gamberg, Sudip Ghosh, Laurie Grobman, Sadan Kulturel,  James Laurie, Dan Litvin,  Michelle Mart, Mike Moyer, Tami Mysliwiec, Randall Newnham, Sandra Nevitt, Maggie O’Connor, Jianbing Qi, Michele Ramsey, Jeanne Rose, Andy Romberger, Val Rowe, Matthew Schertz, Dong-Hee Shin,  Alice Shaparenko, Anne Slonaker, Stephen Snyder, Lorena Tribe, Janet Winter, Bob Zambanini, Mitch Zimmer (Faculty); Cindy Balliett, Sue Rowley (Staff); Kim Berry, Paul Esqueda, Ken Fifer, Janelle Larson, Dennis Mays, Lisa Shibley, Susan Speece, Blaine Steensland (Administration);  Damir Amonov (Student); and  Ruthie (Service Dog)
1. Call to Order

2. Approval of Past Minutes – The minutes of the Penn State Berks Senate for the February 12, 2007 meeting were approved unanimously.
3. Reports of Officers 

· Chair (Steve Snyder)
· The Executive Committee will present a tentative schedule for 2007-2008 meetings. The Executive Committee is in the process of committee formation. Every effort is being made to adhere to the Constitution as regards this task and every effort will be made to rotate faculty who have served and replace them with new members. Anyone wanting to remain on a committee should notify the Executive Committee and they will be as accommodating as is possible.
· The Executive Committee has decided, in regard to the question of the common reading and its inclusion in the FYS, that:  1.) No committee will be charged at this time and 2.) We will not include discussion of the common reading as an agenda item.  The strong rationale behind that decision is the fact that, since the request was made in January of 2007, there has been no significant support by the faculty at large to bring this matter before the Senate.  No written requests were received to consider this matter as an agenda item or call for a caucus.  In the fall, this matter was discussed with a small number of faculty, who supported further discussion or elimination of the program.  However, the number of such faculty was not significant enough to set this item as an agenda item. (The weak rationale behind the decision is the fact that there is a pending re-examination of the FYS by the College FYS Committee.  It seems reasonable that the common reading should be included in this process. Questions or concerns regarding the program will be addressed at that time.)
· University Senator Reporting – It has been decided that at this time no written document of a process for reporting will be presented.  It does not seem necessary to develop a document that may be perceived as a reaction to one incident. 
· Vice Chair (Ike Shibley) – Not Present
· Secretary (Bob Zambanini)
· Two items were omitted from the e-mail packets; Appendix F & G.  These items are being passed out for your use.           

· You will note that there is an Appendix J (no H&I).  The notation was left as it appeared in the University Senate agenda.
4. Unfinished Business – None
5. New Legislative Business – Nominations for Senate Officers 2007-2008
An election will be conducted in the next two weeks.  Today, we will close the nominations for these offices.  At present we have five nominees; Chair: Mohamad Ansari and Ike Shibley; Vice-Chair: Ruth Daly and Maureen Dunbar; Secretary: Bob Zambanini.  The Chair called for additional nominations. Since there were no additional nominations, a motion was made to accept the nominations.  A vote was taken and the slate was approved, unanimously.  The results of the election will be announced at the next meeting.
6. Comments by Administrators

· Susan Speece (Chancellor)

· On Monday, March 26, University Park awarded the Atherton Award to Doris Turkes and the Administrative Excellence Award to Jim Sterganos (our retiring COO).
· The retirement event for Jim was well attended.  The guidelines that the Senate had recommended were followed.  Because this event was also a fund-raising event, other funds were available for this purpose.  An endowment, “The James P. Sterganos Campus Beautification Endowment,” has been established to honor Jim’s years of service.
· Master Plan – Two and a half years ago, we submitted our Master Plan to UP.  At that point, the University put a hold on all submissions and did not address any proposals.  They now are revisiting Mater Plans.  We are supposed to resubmit ours in May, but we could be pushed back until July, September or November.  At the May Board of Trustees meeting, Gary Schultz will ask the board for the authorization to expand debt service. If this request is approved, it really means good news for our campus.  

· Paul Esqueda (Associate Dean for Academic Affairs)
· The Berks County Higher Education Undergraduate research Conference will take place here on Saturday, April, 21.  Faculty support is requested for this event. 
· Faculty hiring update – Eleven of twelve positions have been filled, leaving only one failed search.
7. Reports of University Senators 
· Andy Romberger 

· The Senate met last week.  One Forensic item that we should be aware of was adding a question on campus climate (diversity) to the SRTE.  There is time for input to the Educational Equity and Campus Environment Committee.  A vote will come up in the fall.

· Bob Zambanini 
· In regard to the wording of the question on the SRTE, most people leaned toward the wording diversity” rather than “campus climate.”
· Lehigh Valley has lost a Senator; they now have only one seat on the Senate.
· Curricular Affairs – Starting in the fall of 2007, all course proposals must be submitted through “Angel.”  
· Martha Aynardi 
· If you want to know where you stand with regard to other University salaries and national averages for your rank and title, information is available through the Senate web pages.  
· There is information on the last docket on authors’ rights and publication agreements.  There may be some differences between the administrative and the faculty positions on this issue.  

· There were problems with the pilot program for doing an electronic STRE.   More work will be done on this project.
· Bill Bowers 
· There was much discussion over the three new fixed term ranks of Assistant, Associate and Professor of Practice.  Most of the discussion had to do with wording and the mechanics.  The measure passed and was sent for Dr. Spanier’s signature.
· The Senate passed legislation raising the number of “distinguished professors” from eight percent to ten percent. 
· Revision of HD40–post tenure review – This document will be examined for uniformity across campuses.

· Damir Amonov (SGA President) Student Life Committee
· Academic Recovery Program – Pete Coleman spoke on behalf of the program, which was instituted in fall 2006.  Of the three hundred students with GPA’s less than 2.0 contacted, only thirty-eight students responded to the program.  Fifteen of the thirty-eight did achieve GPA’s of 2.0.
· Access and Affordability and Scholarships – There seems to be a lack of interest in the campus scholarships.  In spite of the fact that letters are sent out notifying students of scholarships, only sixty out of two thousand four hundred forty eight students responded.  Only forty percent were eligible to meet the academic requirements.
· SGA rallied at the Rotunda in Harrisburg March 20 to attempt to bring pressure to freeze tuition. 
8. Reports of Committees (Reports were accepted as submitted)
· Student Life Committee Meeting Minutes, October 30, 2006 – Appendix A
· Academic Affairs Committee Meeting Notes, February 28, 2007 – Appendix B
· Faculty Affairs Committee Meeting Minutes, March 2007 – Appendix C
· Strategic Planning and Budget Committee Meeting Minutes, March 7, 2007 – Appendix D (Randy Newnham)
· The minutes are attached with spread sheets showing projects that were approved for the unallocated fund appropriation.  We are in better position this year, so Administrative Council had to consider requests for funds.
· Penn State Berks Campus, Report of Unallocated Funds – Appendix E (Dennis Mays)
· One million dollars of unallocated funds were available.  The Administrative Council considered requests for the uses of these funds.  The chair of the SP&B committee had already spoken to the Chancellor about the some of the items: land acquisition, future capital growth, Theatre project funding, life cycle of data projectors and faculty research and travel.  In addition, air conditioning in two classrooms in Luerssen, the sound podium in the Auditorium and taxes for unused land of the seventeen and a half acres purchased need to be considered.  As regards the last item, we must prove to Spring Township that we are using that property for educational use in order to reduce the tax on this land.
· A question was raised regarding the fifty thousand for the Fifth Anniversary celebration.  Funds will be used for the full year of 2008 and will be used for advertising and community outreach.  
9. Forensic Business 
· Discussion of Service Criteria (Faculty Affairs Committee)

· A charge was made by the Executive Committee to address the matter of equity.  Laurie Grobman will take over the discussion for Ike Shibley.

· Service is an area in which someone’s not doing his or her share affects someone else.  Service needs to be shared equitably to avoid having some become overburdened.  The committee tried to draft a statement that lays out what expectations are for faculty regarding service.  There is a consensus view that each Division Head looks at service differently.  There needs to be an explanation of exactly what are the expectations. 
· It was requested that FAC bring a proposal to Senate.  This task will not be an easy one when dealing with variable percentages.  During evaluation, one’s merit score is based on ten percent of service. Service should be examined on a broaden sense than on a narrower one.  There are many levels and types of service activities.
· Discussion of the University Senate Report “Faculty Salaries, Academic Year 2006-2007” – Appendix J

· This item was brought to the University Senate.  In prior years this generated as much consternation as it has today.  The salaries are an administrative decision.  Thus, the best way to gain support is through one’s administrators.
· Chancellor Speece explained that time in rank must be taken into consideration.  When rank numbers are looked at, Berks has the shortest time in rank in each category.  These numbers give an overall feeling, but do not address individual salaries.  Dr. Esqueda will be looking at every individual salary.   But we must work with the allotment of money we are given for salary.  Adjustments will be made where possible. 
· The Chair noted that the FAC’s charge on service was very difficult.  Distribution of effort is a sensitive matter.
10. Announcements – Master Plan Town Meeting:  April 23, in Luerssen Room 5 1:00-2:20 pm.
11. Adjournment
